MINUTES

“SPECIAL MEETING” OF THE MOBILE MANUFACTURED HOME ADVISORY COUNCIL

SEPTEMBER 20, 2006
The Mobile Manufactured Home Advisory Council convened September 20, 2006 at 10:15 a.m. 
at Ryder Woods Park in New Milford, CT. 
Members Present: 

Bennett Pudlin


Attorney at Law, Interim Chairperson



     
Charles J. Emerson

CT Housing Finance Authority Rep.
George Cote


Banking Industry Representative
Myriam Clarkson                    Mobile Manufactured Home Industry Rep.

Al Hricz


Park Tenant
Leonard S. Campbell

Town Planner  

Keith Jensen


Park Owner
Marcia L. Stemm

Park Owner
Michelina G. Lauzier

Park Tenant
Member Absent:

Ben Castonguay

CT Real Estate Commission Member
Debbie Russo


DECD Representative

Jeffrey Ossen


Park Owner

Neil Gervais


Park Tenant
Board Vacancies:

One Senior Citizen




One Representative of the Housing Advisory Committee
DCP Staff Present:

Edwin R. Rodriguez, DCP Commissioner
Nelson Leon, Advisory Council Secretary




Vicky Bullock, Administrative Hearings Attorney





Gregory Carver, Special Investigator

Public Present:

Milford Mayor Jim Richetelli





State Senator Gayle Slossberg





State Representative Richard Roy





State Representative Paul David




John Ceruzzi, Ryder Woods Park Developer





Raphael Podolsky, Esquire

Joe Mike





Mark Berkowitz




Mary W. Campbell

Note:
The administrative functions of this Board are carried out by the Department of Consumer Protection, Occupational and Professional Licensing Division. 
For information call Richard M. Hurlburt, Director, at (860) 713-6135.

MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS
The Advisory Council voted to approve minutes of the July 19, 2006 Mobile Manufactured Home Advisory Council meeting, with amendments to page-1, to reflect Advisory Council member Leonard S. Campbell present at the July 19, 2006 meeting.

RYDER WOODS PARK VISIT 

Advisory Council Interim Chairperson Bennett Pudlin welcomed everyone present today at Ryder Woods Park in Milford, CT. Mr. Pudlin expressed his enthusiasm regarding the completion of Ryder Woods Park, and informed the Advisory Council that the success of Ryder Woods Park would not have been possible had it not been for the involvement, effort, and cooperation of many elected Milford officials, including Speaker of the House James Amann, who was with the effort from the beginning along with Milford Mayor Jim Richetelli.

DCP Commissioner Edwin R. Rodriguez expressed his delight, enthusiasm, and appreciation regarding the completion and success story of Ryder Woods Park. Commissioner Rodriguez  felt that the Ryder Woods Park, with its unique surroundings make it look and feel like an actual neighborhood, and that the set-up fit the surroundings of an actual neighborhood as well. Commissioner Rodriguez offered his compliments and congratulations to all of the residents and individuals involved with making Ryder Woods Park a complete success. 
State Senator Gayle Slossberg offered her compliments and congratulations to everyone involved in making Ryder Woods Park a great success story, and more specifically, Ryder Woods Park residents, who have been through a long path and are proud of the accomplishments made that has contributed to the success of Ryder Woods Park.

Ryder Woods Park Developer John Ceruzzi expanded on the long process that brought the finalization of Ryder Woods Park and its success. Mr. Ceruzzi credits the residents and the city of Milford, who are the real benefactors of Ryder Woods Park, and reported on a wave of individuals interested in moving to Ryder Woods Park, which is a real testament of the satisfaction of the residents living at Ryder Woods Park.
REPORT FROM SUB-COMMITTEES / (PROVIDE UPDATE)

· EDUCATION COMMITTEE


Advisory Council member Marcia L. Stemm provided the Advisory Council a final draft of the

Mobile Manufactured Home Advisory Council promotional piece to be added to the DCP website. 
After further review of the final draft, the Advisory Council voted unanimously to accept Ms. Stemm’s final draft, to be added to the DCP website, with appropriate formatting. Ms. Bullock informed the Advisory Council that the promotional piece may be reduced a little.
· LEGISLATIVE COMMITTEE
 

Advisory Council Interim Chairperson Attorney Bennett Pudlin discussed the matter of Wiltzius v. 
New Milford Zoning Board, in which the Advisory Council was seeking “amicus curiae” status through the CT Attorney General or private attorney on a pro-bono basis, with the permission of the CT Attorney General. The Advisory Council received a response to this matter from DCP Commissioner 
Edwin R. Rodriguez dated 9/14/06, in which Commissioner Rodriguez states that after consultation with DCP Legal Division and the CT Attorney General’s office, it has been concluded that DCP does not have a legal responsibility to file a brief, and that DCP had traditionally not sought “amicus curiae” status in similar-type cases, and prefer to allow the court to render its decision based upon the merits and circumstances of the particular case, rather than to intervene in local issues. Therefore, based upon careful consideration, DCP will not seek “amicus curiae” status at this time. 
Mr. Pudlin informed the Advisory Council that efforts are being made in moving ahead on the legislative front with legislation to ensure that the courts decision is reversed.
Mr. Pudlin provided the Advisory Council with a proposed resolution of the Mobile Manufactured Home Advisory Council regarding the replacement of older mobile manufactured homes in a mobile manufactured home park that is a “non-conforming use”. After further review of the resolution, the Advisory Council voted unanimously to adopt the resolution. 
Attorney Raphael Podolsky informed the Advisory Council that this particular proposed resolution provides for the concern that if the court decision stands, the implications are, that if the mobile home park is a “non-conforming use”, which most mobile home parks are, the decision would create a rule that in effect says “you cannot upgrade the park”, because to do so is to expand the “non-conforming use”, and the Council has already indicated that it is an incorrect interpretation of zoning laws. So the thought was to have something formally on record that will at least allow people who are arguing this case to the appellate courts, to quote from the official position of the Mobile Manufactured Home Advisory Council.     
The following is the adopted resolution of the Mobile Manufactured Home Advisory Council regarding the replacement of older mobile manufactured homes in a mobile manufactured home park that is a “Non-Conforming” use:

Resolution of the Mobile Manufactured Home Advisory Council

Regarding the Replacement of Older Mobile Manufactured Homes

in a Mobile Manufactured Home Park That is a Non-Conforming Use

Whereas the Mobile Manufactured Home Advisory Council, a state advisory board established pursuant to Section 21-84a of the Connecticut General Statutes, has the duty by statute to “monitor the implementation of statutes and regulations affecting mobile manufactured homes, …improve… local acceptance of mobile manufactured homes, and …promote [mobile manufactured homes] as affordable, decent, safe and sanitary housing”; and

Whereas the membership of the Mobile Manufactured Home Advisory Council represents a wide range of interests concerning mobile manufactured homes and mobile manufactured home parks, including representatives of state agencies dealing with housing; owners, managers, and residents of mobile manufactured home parks; municipal planners; and mobile manufactured home lenders; and

Whereas Connecticut’s 223 mobile manufactured home parks provide approximately 10,000 units of affordable, moderate-cost housing to residents of the State of Connecticut; and 

Whereas mobile manufactured homes constructed after 1976 are built to strict safety and quality manufacturing standards established by the federal Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD); and

Whereas it is the established public policy of the State of Connecticut, as reflected in statutes, regulations, and agency programs, to preserve mobile manufactured home parks and to promote the use of mobile manufactured homes as affordable, decent, safe and sanitary housing; and 

Whereas the replacement of an older mobile manufactured home with a newer home that complies with the HUD standards will always result in a home of different dimensions (at least one of which dimensions is very likely to be larger than the dimensions of the home it replaces) since homes having the exact dimensions of older homes are no longer manufactured; and 

Whereas the long-established interpretation of the zoning laws of Connecticut by municipal zoning commissions is that expansion of a non-conforming use in regard to a mobile manufactured home park refers to an expansion of the park as a whole and not to the replacement of a home within the park; and

Whereas such an approach has successfully permitted the upgrading of mobile manufactured home parks while allowing local zoning officials to exercise discretion regarding the terms and conditions of the upgrading; and

Whereas the replacement of older homes with newer homes has been a vital element in implementing the state’s public policy of maintaining  high-quality mobile manufactured home communities to the benefit of both their residents and the towns in which the communities are located; and

Whereas the Superior Court in the recent case of Wiltzius v. New Milford held that the replacement of an older mobile manufactured home in a non-conforming mobile manufactured home park with a newer home that complies with current HUD construction standards is an illegal expansion of a non-conforming use; and 

Whereas the decision of the Superior Court in Wiltzius v. New Milford not only conflicts with current and past zoning practice but will jeopardize the ability of municipalities to approve the type of home replacement that is vital to maintaining quality mobile manufactured home parks; and

Whereas the creation of obstacles to the upgrading of mobile manufactured home parks will, in the long run, result in the deterioration and ultimate closing of such parks, with the resulting loss of affordable, decent, safe and sanitary housing, contrary to the public policy of the State of Connecticut; and 

Whereas the replacement of an older home with a newer, safer, better constructed home promotes consumer protection and safety, and an interpretation of the zoning laws which obstructs such replacement is contrary to the public policy of the State of Connecticut to promote the improvement of such homes; 

Therefore, be it resolved by the Mobile Manufactured Home Advisory Council that the Council urges that the laws of the State of Connecticut and its municipalities be interpreted by the judicial, legislative, and executive branches such that the replacement of an older mobile manufactured home in a mobile manufactured home park that is a non-conforming use with a newer mobile manufactured home that complies with HUD safety and construction standards does not constitute an expansion of a 
non-conforming use for purposes of Connecticut zoning law.
RYDER WOODS PARK TOUR
Advisory Council member Albert Hricz gave a tour of Ryder Woods Park. Mr. Hricz is also a resident of Ryder Woods Park. Mr. Hricz reported that residents of Ryder Woods Park are extremely happy and also appreciative of the efforts made by everyone involved in making Ryder Woods Park a success and a reality for them. 
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 11:45 A.M.   
Respectfully submitted,

Nelson Leon









Advisory Council Secretary
The next meeting of this Advisory Council is scheduled for Wednesday, October 18, 2006.
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